BARHAM VILLAGE HALL CHARITABLE INCORPORATED ORGANISATION
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at 7.00 pm on Monday 21st November 2022 in the Graham Room, Barham Village Hall

1. PRESENT:

David Kincaid (Chairman), Carol Allin, Wendi Atherton, Pauline Bradburn, Alison Brookman, Simon Cavalier, Deborah Hart, Kay Greig, Debbie Ribchester, Pat Smith, Delia Stamper, Diane Tatt, Michele Wilson, Adrian Wright

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies had been received from Sarah Tyler and Bronwen Wakefield

3. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting were agreed as a true record. 

It was proposed by Diane Tatt, seconded by Kay Greig and agreed unanimously that the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 4th October 2021 be approved.

4. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

The Chairman was pleased to report that following the lifting of the Covid restrictions, 2022 had seen the return of regular hirers and a number of parties and weddings. Things were almost back to ‘normal’ and there were very few times when the hall was not being used. 

At the last AGM it was agreed that the hall would convert to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO). The hall was previously an unincorporated charity. The new CIO was approved by the Charity Commission on the 19th November 2021.  Following this the assets of the old charity were transferred to the new CIO on 21st March 2022. The formal transfer of the buildings and land by the Land Registry had proved to be more time consuming. The Big Lottery (now the Communities Fund) had a charge on the hall land because they granted us £580,000 in 2015. The lottery requested that the named people on the grant agreement be updated to include current trustees. A novation agreement had been prepared to allow the Land Registry to alter the ownership to the CIO.  All Trustees were required to sign the document prepared by our Solicitors agreeing to the transfer of land to the CIO.
In December 2021 and January 2022 we received a Covid Recovery grant from Kent County Council (KCC) for better Covid signage/information, hand sanitisation points and for improvements to the cleaners’ room to allow the hall to be kept clean more easily.

In March sound absorption panels were installed in the Grabham Room. This had reduced the amount of reverberation and limited the echoing and background noise. During the spring a lightning surge protector was installed to protect the electrical systems and the timber floors were given a ‘freshen up’. The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee picnic also took place and was greatly enjoyed.

During 2022 it became clear that the Shop’s storage shed was not big enough and that a larger space was required. The costs of building an extension to the hall on the site of the shed were explored and found to be prohibitively expensive. The possibility of utilising the old kitchen in the hall was suggested and the Shop committee considered that it would give them the extra storage required. The old kitchen was cleared (with some items being moved under the stage) and had been recently fitted out with shelving.
The Barham Downs History Society (BDHS) had wanted to build a ‘heritage room’ on the hall grounds for some time. They had investigated an extension to the hall or the construction of a timber framed kit building. Neither of these options proved to be financially viable. In July the Hall trustees agreed that the BDHS could occupy the committee room and the adjoining cloakroom for use as an archive/heritage centre. Alterations were in progress.

The Chairman then thanked:

· all the regular hirers for returning to the hall. 

· the Coffee Stop and 100 club for their contributions (financial and social). 

· Geoff, Steve, Roger and Andy for their help looking after the hall and grounds

· Linda, Kim and Alison for doing a great job cleaning the hall

· Alison carrying looking after the bookings, and

· the trustees for their help and advice, in particular to Alison for taking over as treasurer in addition to her Booking Secretary role, for Delia being an excellent secretary and to Carol for her seven years as treasurer.

The Chairman reminded the meeting that Carol was now standing down as Treasurer.  Carol was then presented with a gift in appreciation of her long and invaluable service to the Hall.
5. TREASURER’S REPORT

Carol reminded the meeting that the accounts were for the financial year 1st July 2021 - 30th June 2022.
Income
As the Chairman had previously remarked, the hiring income was almost back to pre-pandemic levels - in 2019 it was £21,487 and in 2022 totalled £20,510. Most of our regulars had come back as well as a few new hirers such as a sewing group, flower arranging and craft group. Weekend parties and functions remained popular and many made complimentary comments about the hall, its facilities and cleanliness. Thanks to our cleaners Linda, Kim and Alison who have to be very flexible to work round the bookings.
The grant of £5,967 which was an Omicron grant of £2.667 from Canterbury City Council and £3,200 from KCC for the improvements to the Cleaners’ room . The donations from Coffee Stop and The Hundred Club were very much appreciated and with the rent from the Shop income remained in a healthy state.
Expenses
The main expense in Repairs and Maintenance was the above-mentioned improvements to the Cleaners’ room which cost £3,300. Sound reduction panels were installed in the Grabham Room at a cost of £4,000 which came under Fixtures and Fittings and the main expense in Miscellaneous was the £1,800 legal expenses incurred so far in converting to a CIO. 
Reserves
This year we were able to add £15,000 to our reserves for future improvements and maintenance of the hall. We were still expecting the balance of the legal fees for the CIO to be around the £2,000 mark and had already revamped the old kitchen for use as a store for the Shop as well as keeping some storage for Hall use.
Audit

Carol thanked Richard Calderwood, who had once again kindly audited and approved the accounts.
It was proposed by Adrian Wright, seconded by Pat Smith and agreed unanimously that the audited accounts for the year 1st July 2021 - 30th June 2022 be adopted.

Simon said it was good to see things returning to normality especially since it had recently been reported in the press that some village halls were in danger of closure due rising energy and other costs.  Carol reminded the meeting that the Hall had negotiated fixed contracts for Electricity to May 2023 and Gas to 2024.
Deborah Hart asked the reason for converting to a CIO.  The Chairman said that unlike an unincorporated charity, a CIO trustee could not be held personally liable if anything went wrong.  Admittedly, this was more relevant in the case of a big building project.  Meetings could also be held by “suitable electronic means” as long as they complied with the rules for meetings. 
The Chairman reported that complaints had been received about noise in the evenings from parties and Zumba sessions.  Hirers had been asked to make sure windows and doors were closed after 8 pm and we were no longer accepting party bookings for Sunday evenings.
6. ELECTION OF TRUSTEES

Under our Constitution, all Trustees are required to retire at the AGM.  

Ray Webber and David Wood were standing down as Trustees.  The Shop had appointed Debbie Ribchester to replace Ray Webber and BDHS had appointed Michele Wilson to take over from David Wood.  All the other Trustees representing user groups had agreed to stand again.  Therefore, the following were appointed as trustees for the coming year:
Carol Allin – Art Club

Kay Greig – Coffee Stop and PCC

Pat Smith – Wives’ Club

Diane Tatt – Barham Parish Council

Sarah Tyler – Kingsbourne Players

Michele Wilson – Barham Downs History Society 

Adrian Wright – Karate Club

Pauline Bradburn – Barham Bowls Club

Bronwen Wakefield – Barham & District Horticultural Society

Deborah Hart – Tiny Talk

Debbie Ribchester – Nailbourne Community Shop Association

It was proposed by Diane Tatt and seconded by Deborah Hart that David Kincaid, Alison Brookman and Delia Stamper be elected as Trustees.
7. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Solar Panels
Simon felt it should be possible to make better use of the solar panels.  The Shop had chillers, freezers and lighting running 24/7 and there must some way of connecting them to solar to reduce energy costs.  Carol pointed out that now the Shop were using part of the old kitchen as a store they would be moving in a freezer which would use some solar generated electricity.
Pat asked if it was possible to store the electricity.  Adrian replied that it was but that the batteries were very expensive.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 7.20 pm.

